
 
 

 
MANITOWOC PUBLIC UTILITIES 

 
1303 South 8th Street   P.O. Box 1090  Manitowoc, WI  54221-1090   920-683-4600   FAX 920-686-4348    www.mpu.org 
 
March 15, 2018        
 
Honorable Mayor Justin Nickels 
And Members of Manitowoc Common Council 
Manitowoc City Hall 
900 Quay Street 
Manitowoc, WI  54220 
 
Re:  WDNR – Principal Forgiven Financial Assistance Agreement (PFFAA) 
 
Honorable Mayor and Members of Council: 
 
Manitowoc Public Utilities (MPU) has been awarded $300,000 to replace private lead service lines at residences, 
schools and daycare centers by Department of Natural Resources (DNR). MPU had applied to the Safe Drinking 
Water Loan Program for the WDNR’s Principal Forgiven Financial Assistance Program in 2017.  
 
At the March 12, 2018 meeting, MPU Commission reviewed the DNR’s PFFAA documents and Private Lead 
Service Line Replacement Plan revised in February 2018. MPU Commission recommends the following: 

 Approve and adopt the attached resolution as required by the Principal Forgiven Financial Assistance 
Program on or before April 16, 2018 (please refer to DNR schedule); and 

 DNR Financial Assistance Agreement is signed by Mayor and City Clerk. 
 
Attached for reference is the revised Private Lead Service Line Replacement Plan. 
 
Your approval is requested. Please feel free to call me at (920) 686-4351 for additional information.   
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Nilaksh Kothari, P.E. 
CEO & General Manager 
 
Attachments 
 
cc: Steve Corbeille, Finance Director, City of Manitowoc 
 Attorney Kathleen McDaniel, City Attorney 

Rob Michaelson, Water Systems Manager, MPU 
 MPU Commission 



 ATTACHMENT #1 
 
 Safe Drinking Water Loan Fund Program Project No. 5191-09 
 City of Manitowoc 

LSL Year 2 
Financial Assistance Agreement 

 Closing Schedule 
 
 
 
By March 5, 2018 Department of Natural Resources (DNR) project manager sends Financial 

Assistance Agreement (FAA) to municipality for review. 
 
 
 
By April 16, 2018 Municipality holds properly noticed meeting at which time: 
 
  1.  Resolution is adopted authorizing specific municipal officials to sign FAA; and 
 
  2.  DNR FAA is signed by municipal officials. 
 
  NOTE: Documents must be signed by Highest Elected Official & Clerk/Secretary.  

Do not sign Exhibits. 
 
 
 
By April 18, 2018 VIA OVERNIGHT DELIVERY 
 
   Municipality returns signed FAA and Resolution via overnight delivery to DNR 

Project Manager, Nicole Mathews, for countersigning by DNR and DOA. 
 
 
 
April 25, 2018  Closing date and date of first disbursement, if requested. DOA wires the first 

disbursement to municipal bank account. 
 



  
 ATTACHMENT #2 
 

Safe Drinking Water Loan Program Project No. 5191-09 
City of Manitowoc 

LSL Year 2 
 Financial Assistance Agreement Summary 

Distribution Sheet 
  
 
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE INFO 
 
Total Project Amount: $300,000 
 
SDWLP Principal Forgiveness Funding Amount: $300,000         
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
DOCUMENT INFO 
 
Date of Municipal Meeting – April 16, 2018 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
CLOSING INFO 
 
Refinancing:  None           Date of Refinancing:  N/A 
 
Estimated Reimbursement:  $0    
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
DISTRIBUTION 
 
Department of Natural Resources 
Nicole Mathews 
Bureau of Community Financial Assistance 
101 South Webster Street, 2nd Floor  
PO Box 7921 
Madison, WI  53707-7921 
608-266-0849 
FAX – 608-267-0496 
 

Department of Administration  
Kyle Kabara 
State of Wisconsin DOA Capital Finance Office 
101 East Wilson Street, 10th Floor 
PO Box 7864 
Madison, WI  53707-7864 
608-267-2734 
FAX – 608-266-7645 

Municipality 
Robert Michaelson 
City of Manitowoc 
900 Quay Street 
Manitowoc, WI  54220  
920-686-6950 
FAX – 920-686-6959 
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Document #: 
1.0 

Title: 
Private Lead Service Line Replacement Plan  

Owner: 
Water Systems 
Manager 

 

Revision #: 
1 

Revision Date: 
04/26/2017 

Revision Date: 
02-20-2018 

Effective Date: Approved By: Approval Date: 

Location: 
 

BACKGROUND 
The non-compliance of current lead regulations in Flint, Michigan in 2016 has raised 
concerns within the EPA and WDNR on lead water services and in particular the 
potential for increased lead levels when fixing a leaking lead service or when only a partial 
lead water service of lead material is replaced. Due to the non-compliance of the lead 
action level in Flint, Michigan the AWWA and several other organizations have issued 
policy statements that the goal of all water utilities must be to remove all lead material 
water service lines.  

 

The Wisconsin DNR established a two-year program (SFY 2017 and SFY 2018) to assist 
disadvantaged municipalities replace lead service lines on private property for projects that 
result in full lead service line (LSL) replacements. Funding for LSL replacement on private 
property is in the form of Principal Forgiveness (PF), which means no debt is incurred on 
behalf of the municipality for these funds. MPU received $350,000 principal forgiveness 
funding for 2017, and MPU applied and qualified for principal forgiveness funding for 
$300,000 in 2018 for the replacement of private LSLs.  In the MPU water system, the water 
service is owned 100% by the property owner from the watermain to the home. 
 
EXISTING CONDITION 

a. MPU has approximately 5,600 lead and/or galvanized iron water service lines. 
b. During regular compliance sampling in 2017 for Lead and Copper, MPU has 

exceeded the action level of 15 ppb for lead.  MPU is reviewing the corrosion 
control chemical and is making changes to optimize the effectiveness for lead 
corrosion control. 

c. To date under the 2017 WDNR LSL funding program, 56 properties have 
replaced their lead service line, totaling nearly $222,000. 

 

PLAN FOR 2018  
In response to WDNR funding, MPU must establish a private LSL replacement program 
in the most cost effective manner for both MPU and the property (home) owner. 

 

1. Archaeological/Historical Review 

All federal principal-forgiveness loan programs must pass an Environmental Review, 
including an archaeological/historical review. MPU hired Old Northwest Research 

https://dnr.wi.gov/Aid/documents/EIF/Guide/PF.html
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(Cultural Resource Management  (CRM)  firm,  Bob  Fay,  Two  Rivers)  to  perform  a  
records  review  and literature search to locate and identify known 
archaeological/burial sites and historic properties within the proposed lead service 
line replacement area. All human burial sites are protected under Wis. Stats. 157.70, 
and consultation with the Wisconsin Historical Society is required. Should a property 
owner qualify for principal-forgiveness funds to replace a LSL with a known 
archaeological/burial site on their property, MPU must coordinate all activities to 
ensure compliance with all Wisconsin Historical Society and cultural resource 
requirements. 

 
2. Pre-Qualified Plumbers 

The MPU PLSL program is classified by the WDNR as a Municipal Program with a 
prequalified list of plumbers. Under this option the municipality issues a Request for 
Qualifications (RFQ) in order to prequalify plumbers/contractors for participation in the 
private LSL replacement program. Homeowners contract directly with a plumber from 
the prequalified list and MPU pays the plumber directly on the homeowner's behalf, up 
to the approved amount. MPU has pre-qualified six (6) plumbers for the LSL program. 
The list is published on the MPU website and made available to properties applying for 
the LSL funding. 

 

3. Lead Service Education 

a. As done in 2017, a press release will be issued regarding the WDNR LSL 
principal-forgiveness l o a n  program, and how properties can inspect and 
determine if they have a lead service line or not. This will be published in 
April/May 2018. 

b. Continue to educate the property owner that the entire water service line 
(watermain to meter setting) is owned by the property owner. 

c. A web portal has also been developed, for properties to report back their 
findings. 

d. Approximately 5,600 properties suspected to have a lead service line will receive 
a letter to provide information on the available WDNR funds to assist in the 
LSL replacement and how they can apply for the program details in 
April/May 2018. 

e. The press release, web portal, and letters will be made available after the WDNR 
has approved the 2018 MPU LSL program. 

 
 

4. Prioritization of Funds Disbursement 

The available principal-forgiveness funds will be prioritized as follows to be cost effective 
for both home owner and MPU: 

A. First  priority  will  be  given  to  schools  and  licensed  daycares.  These were 
addressed in 2017, so there are no anticipated schools or daycares in the 2018 
LSL program. 
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B. Watermain Replacement Projects: 

 Properties with LSLs qualify for 100% principal-forgiveness contribution 
from the curb stop to the home (with exception of landscaping). 

 The WDNR principal-forgiveness program can only be used for the full 
replacement of a LSL; if a property does not agree to replace their LSL 
from the watermain to curb stop, they do not qualify for the 100% 
principal-forgiveness contribution from the curb stop to the home. 

C. Homeowners requesting lead service line replacement (spot replacements): 
 The maximum WDNR funds available to property/home owner will be 

$3,000 from the curb stop to home.  

 Include a provision to allow the homeowner a 60 month payment plan 
for any additional costs up to $2,000 to be paid with a 3.0% interest rate 
and in the event of a default the balance of the amount to be rolled on 
the property tax bill. 

 The property owner accepts responsibility for all other costs.  

 Homes with more children under age six receive a higher priority. 
D. 2018 WDNR principal-forgiveness funds will be tracked for each fiscal year, 

and the principal-forgiveness funds disbursement program will cease when the 
principal-forgiveness funds are exhausted. 

 

5. Forms 

a. Properties applying for the replacement of a LSL are required to complete an 
application and agreement with MPU, pre-qualified plumber, and homeowner. 
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